










Neighbors For Reasonable Monastery Development  
 
Thursday, May 3, 2018 

 
 
 
 
 
Scott Clark 
Interim Director 
Planning and Development Services 
201 N. Stone Avenue, 1st Floor 
Tucson, AZ  85701 
(520) 791-5550 
  
Dear Mr. Clark: 
  
We are a group of neighbors from Miramonte and Sam Hughes writing you regarding the proposal from 
developer Ross Rulney to construct apartment buildings as high as seven stories -- one story of parking 
topped with six stories of apartments -- around the Benedictine Monastery on Country Club Road at East 
Third Street. 
  
We would like to call to your attention to features in Mr. Rulney’s proposal that are inconsistent with the 
2008 Miramonte Neighborhood Plan (“MNP”). The MNP will have to be amended for the proposal to 
move forward.  
 
We have identified nine areas where Mr. Rulney’s proposal is inconsistent with the MNP. 
  
1.    Scale Should Respect Adjacent Neighbors 
  
On page 12 of the MNP, Strategy 1.1.1, the neighbors stated that “To the extent possible, [new 
developments should] ensure that the scale respects adjacent neighbors.”  
  
The scale of the proposed project, which includes buildings standing seven stories or 80 feet, does not 
respect the adjacent neighbors. These neighbors, most of whom are opposed to the project, would see 
their property values lowered as the proposed project would diminish or eliminate mountain or sunset 
views and yard privacy. Living in the shadow of a massive building would lower property values. 
 
2.    Encourage Two-Story Owner-Occupied Units 
  
On Page 15 of the MNP under Strategy 2.3.2, it states: “Encourage proposed development that is two-
story owner-occupied units in R-3.”  
  
The proposed development, the majority of which is on the portion of the parcel zoned R-3, is neither two-
story nor owner-occupied. The proposal is fully not in compliance with this section of the MNP. 
  
On Page 16 in the Conceptual Land Use Map, the MNP designates the frontage along Country Club 
Road for high-density residential whereas the rear portion of the parcel, making up more than half of the 



property, is designated for low-density residential. Mr. Rulney’s proposal for high-density development of 
the back portion of the parcel is in direct conflict with this portion of the MNP. 
  
3.     Strive For Gradual Transitions Between Land Uses 
  
Page 6 of the MNP states: “The Neighborhood faces a challenge in the transition between land uses. The 
commercial edges need to make a successful transition to residential areas of varying densities, and the 
residential areas need to make successful transitions between differing densities. This challenge is all the 
more difficult because while the zoning allows abrupt changes between zones, there is the desire to see 
more gradual changes.” 
  
The transition from the proposal’s eastern building to the adjacent one- and two-story homes is abrupt, 
failing to meet the neighborhood’s desire for gradual transitions. Likewise, the transition from the 80-foot 
buildings to the adjacent low-rise multifamily complexes to the north and south are also abrupt, as is the 
transition from those larger buildings to the one- and two-story homes across Country Club Road in Sam 
Hughes. All buildings in the immediate vicinity are at most two stories, meaning that any tall buildings on 
the developable land in the monastery parcel will fail to comply with the MNP’s call for gradual transitions.  
 
The need for better transitions is a recurring theme in the MNP. On page 8, it states, “Better Transitions 
Between Different Land Uses, Zones, and Districts: The abrupt changes from different zones and land 
uses will be softened by good quality design so that there are smooth transitions between potentially 
contrasting uses. Business uses will gradually give way to higher density residential development and 
higher density residential development will gradually give way to lower density residential development. 
As such, the Neighborhood will feel like an integrated whole rather than a collection of disparate land 
uses.” 
 
Again, the proposed transition between 80-foot, high-density, apartment buildings and low-rise, low-
density homes is stark and does not comply with the MNP’s repeatedly mentioned desire for smoother 
transitions.  
  
4.    New Construction Will Be Unobtrusive 
  
Page 7 of the MNP states: “New construction will be unobtrusive but innovative and interesting in building 
design and landscaping, such that it is compatible with its surroundings.” 
  
The proposed apartment buildings would be visible for many blocks in every direction, such that once 
private backyards would have apartment dwellers looking down on them. An 80-foot building immediately 
adjacent to one- and two-story residences cannot be considered either “unobtrusive” or “compatible with 
its surroundings.” 
  
5.    Preserve The Monastery and Its Grounds 
  
Page 7 of the MNP states: "Miramonte Neighborhood will continue to be a diverse mix of businesses, 
offices, churches, and single-family and multi-family structures. Older residences will be rehabilitated, 
ensuring that the character of the area is maintained. Special places, such as the Benedictine Monastery 
with its spacious grounds and St. Marks with its community facilities, will be preserved and adequate 
open space with attractive landscaping in new developments will enhance the nature theme of Miramonte 
Park.” 
  



The proposed development does not preserve the spacious grounds of the Benedictine Monastery, as the 
neighbors intended. On the contrary, Mr. Rulney has stated on numerous occasions, including at the 
March 28, 2018, neighbor meeting, that “every square inch” of the property shall be developed. In 
particular, nearly all of the “spacious grounds” referenced in the MNP will be bulldozed and replaced with 
apartments or parking, including the large historic citrus orchard.  
  
Likewise, the proposal does not respect the Monastery as a special place, as the MNP states. The 
Monastery will be surrounded on three sides by buildings that do not relate to it architecturally or 
historically in any substantial way.  
  
More generally, the MNP contemplates the continued existence of the Monastery property as a use 
distinct from the surrounding offices and various residential uses.  Converting a large portion of the site to 
another use is inconsistent with the MNP. 
  
6. Meet Desires and Expectations of Residents 
  
On page 10, the MNP notes that development projects should meet the desires of residents, stating, “This 
Plan is intended to set out design, planning, and development intentions so that those involved in 
development and redevelopment can calibrate their proposals to meet the desires and expectations of the 
residents of the Miramonte Neighborhood.” 
  
Mr. Rulney has repeatedly stated that the height and density of the project is “not negotiable” and that if 
the proposal fails, he will sell to another developer who could raze the monastery. The proposal is not 
calibrated to meet the desires and expectations of the residents when it is presented as you accept this or 
the Monastery is gone. 
 
7. Provide Ample Landscaping  
 
On Page 17, under Strategy 3.1.2, the MNP states: “Provide ample landscape, shade trees, and 
screening in parking areas adjacent to residential property.” 
  
The plan shows minimal landscaping and very few shade trees in parking areas. It is entirely not 
compliant with this portion of the MNP.  
  
Strategy 3.2.2 states: “Use extensive landscape plant materials and screening to buffer the edges of 
higher density residential development.” 
  
No amount of screening and landscaping can buffer four- to seven-story heights. It is one thing to buffer a 
two- or three-story building, and quite another for the much higher elevations in this proposal. 
 
8. Enhance Pedestrian Environment 
  
Page 5 of the MNP states: “As development and traffic pressures increase in the Neighborhood, there is 
a strong need to enhance the pedestrian environment for residents to make the Neighborhood a safer 
and more humane place to live.” 
  
Adding additional traffic near the intersection of Third Street and Country Club will not make the 
neighborhood safer for the pedestrians and cyclists who use that intersection to access Sam Hughes and 



the University, nor those who cross the intersection to get to the businesses near Speedway and 
Miramonte. 
  
9. Provide Screening and Distance Between Parking and Curb 
 
On Page 17, under Strategy 3.2.3, the MNP states proposed developments should "Locate on-site 
parking areas away from the streetscape, incorporating screening between the parking area and curb.” 
  
The plan shows massive parking fields with minimal screening along Country Club and to the north of the 
northern building. These parking lots are not located away from the streetscape as the MNP states nor do 
they incorporate sufficient screening.  
 
In closing, these nine serious concerns -- ranging from project scale and transitions between land uses to 
landscaping, parking and the desires of residents -- make the proposal wholly noncompliant with the 
existing 2008 Miramonte Neighborhood Plan. For this reason, we ask that the City initiate a formal 
process to amend the Miramonte Neighborhood Plan to allow for this project rather than proceeding 
immediately to zoning.  
 
Thank you for this opportunity to bring our concerns to your attention.  
  
Our best regards. 
 
 
 
      Sincerely, 
 
 
Miramonte Neighborhood Association (by unanimous board vote) 
 
Sam Hughes Neighborhood Association (by unanimous board vote) 
 
Individual Signatories from Miramonte and Sam Hughes: 
 
Cheryl Blum 
Vanessa Buch 
Ruth Campbell 
Sammy Campbell 
Diane Chapman 
Sally Day 
Wieke de Boer 
Lisa Dollinger 
Karen Dahood 
Roger Dahood 
Margaret Evans 
Regis Ferriere 
Jeri Goldblatt 
Kevin Koch 
Nicole Koch 
Jason Kreag 



Greg Livingstone 
Dan McFatter 
Qing McFatter 
Dominic McGrath 
Tyler Meier 
Brad Miller 
Kirby Mittelmeier 
Telsa Mittelmeier 
Karl Newell 
Andrew Paek 
Katie Patt 
Lindsay Pitt 
Todd Poelstra 
Ginette Roth 
Derek Roth Gordon 
Jennifer Roth Gordon 
Molly Stothert-Maurer 
Eva Taylor 
Robert Wilson 
Gay Wood-Albrecht 
 
 
 


